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PORT ST MARY COMMISSIONERS 

ORDINARY BOARD MEETING 

14TH DECEMBER 2016 

AGENDA – OPEN PUBLIC SESSION 

 

1. Welcome, Apologies and Declarations 

2.  Minutes for Adoption:  

2.1 Consideration of the Minute of the meeting of 23rd November 2016 

3. Matters Arising from the Minute of 23rd November 2016 

4. Finance 

 4.1 List of Invoices for approval - enclosed 

4.2 Report from Budget and Business Planning sub group – attached                        

5. Special Projects: 

 5.1 Refuse Recycling and Disposal - Paper attached  

 5.2 Quote for purchase of 40 chairs for West Room 

6. Public Correspondence:  

6.1 Email from Andrea Hawley, DoI re Beach Road Traffic Survey 

6.2 Email from Mannin Angling Club 

6.3 Press release re Public Sector Rents with effect from 01 04 17 

6.4 Email from Southern Amenities Initiative re Public Meeting on 24 

January 

6.5  3rd Supplemental List 2016 

6.6 Email from Mrs Patel re Bicycle Stand.  

7. Consultations –  

 7.1 Consultation on the Beneficial Ownership Bill 2017 

8. Planning Matters:  
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 8.1  Planning Applications 

PA16/01279/B Mr D Cooil. Ballacreggan Farm, Plantation Road, Port St 

Mary. Alterations and extension to existing farm building to facilitate 

change of use to Veterinary Practice and separate office with associated 

parking, including alterations to existing vehicular access to improve 

visibility. 

PA16/01263/D Food programme Delivery Orchid Group. Co-op Shop, Bay 

View Road, Port St Mary. Installation of illuminated and non-illuminated 

signage. 

 8.2  Planning Approvals 

PA16/01218/B Southern Communities Initiative (M.i.S.). Extension to 

existing shed to provide storage and project preparation facilities. 

Approved. 

PA/00681/B Anorgarth Ltd. Vacant plot with garage, Gellings Avenue, Port 

St Mary. Erection of a dwelling with integral garage. Approved. 

PA16/00535/B Haven Homes Ltd. Port St Mary Railway Station Conversion 

of existing station and good shed buildings to provide office 

accommodation with associated parking. Approved. 

PA16/01119/B Central Pacific Services Ltd. 27B High Street, Port St Mary. 

Replacement of shop front with windows and door and change of use from 

commercial / retail unit to a residential flat. Approved. 

PA16/01152/B. Ms Sharon Mitchell. South Brent, Cronk Road, Port St 

Mary. Off road car parking space. Approved. 

 

9.  Policy and Resources 

 9.1 Estimate from J C Fargher (1985) Ltd re cabling for lift 

 9.2 Celebration of Christmas 2016 – Donations to participants 

 9.3 Joint Initiative with Port Erin Commissioners 

10. Invitations 

11. Any other business of an urgent nature (by permission of the Chairman) 
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Item 4.2 
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Item 5.1 

Paper to Port St Mary Commissioners 

Refuse Disposal and Recycling: 

The cost of disposing of refuse, whether incinerated or recycled, was £134057 in 

the year to 31/3/16. This is a reduction of £9263 or 6.5%. Waste disposal 

remains our biggest cost. 

In the financial years to 31/3/15 and 31/3/16 disposing of refuse cost: 

Refuse Disposal Costs and 

Income  

 31/03/2015 31/03/2016 

Refuse Income 11600 11734 

   
less Costs:   
Wages 31985 31505 
Refuse Disposal 
Costs  71376 64887 

Vehicle Costs 11225 11845 

Refuse Bins 2254  
Amenity Site 
Contributions 26181 25730 

Refuse Sacks 299 90 

Total Costs 143320 134057 

   
Within these figures the following is worth of consideration: 

Domestic Waste 

In the year to 30/9/16 we disposed of 539.28 tonnes of domestic refuse to the 

incinerator. This is an increase of 6.43 tonnes or 1.2% of our annual disposal. 

The Board sought a consultation document on the potential for a move to 

fortnightly collections. Currently 7 out of 22 authorities collect waste fortnightly. 

This tends not to be popular with commercial customers who generally make 

other arrangements for disposal.  

A draft consultation document is appendixed to this paper. 

Commercial Waste: 

Due to the lack of bin weighing software on our wagon we charge for the 

collection of commercial waste to 15 businesses based on an algorithm that 

involves an average bin weight that was established the better part of as decade 

ago. There have been operational difficulties in updating these weights. This 

charging basis is not collecting all the fees that we are due with a resulting cross 
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subsidy from domestic rates to businesses. We have established that 34 

businesses operating in the village (ie 19 businesses that pay no contribution for 

disposal of commercial waste).  

Other authorities have moved away from the use of average weights to a simple 

cost per collection based on a flat rate for each size of bin.  

Current rates vary from authority to authority but are approximately: 

Bins Size (ltrs) Price per Uplift 

120 4.00 

240 6.00 

360 10.00 

660 16.50 

1100 24.00 

 

An analysis of our invoices suggest that we would receive an uplift of 20% if we 

moved to a similar charging scheme. A further uplift would be achieved if we 

start charging all the businesses within the village appropriately. 

The previous board aspired to introduce a cardboard recycling scheme for 

commercial customers. At the time that was difficult as there was no local route 

for the disposal of cardboard. With the Southern Recycling Centre now recycling 

flattened cardboard it may be possible to revisit this using them as a transfer 

station and reducing the volume of cardboard incinerated by our commercial 

customers. It is difficult to estimate the volumes involved, but a reduction of 0.5 

tonnes per week seems reasonable.  

Recycling: 

To dovetail with the year end of our recycling programme the remainder of these 

figures cover years to 30th September 

In the year to 30/9/2016 we recycled 97.3 tonnes as opposed to 94.5 tonnes the 

previous an increase of 2.8 tonnes. This represents a rate of 15.3% of domestic 

waste recycled as opposed to incinerated.  

The detail on the material recycled in tonnes is: 

 30/9/2015  30/9/2016 

Paper 46.7  42.5 

Plastic 6.3  6.3 

Glass 41.6  42.0 

Cans 5.3  6.4 
 

We have no access to figures for waste disposed of via the bring banks or the 

amenity site.  

After accounting for baling and shipping costs and the negative value of glass we 

received £540 for our recyclates as opposed to £569 the prior year.  
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By diverting waste from the Energy from Waste Plant we reduced our tipping by 

bill by £7831. 

The cost of operating the recycling contract varies depending on the man hours 

incurred by them but was in the order of £10 500 for the year. 

Other savings accruing from recycling arise from our ability to collect refuse or 

recycling on an average of 6 days per month as opposed to our previous 2 

day/week bin round. This saves approximately £600 per month in labour as well 

as using less fuel and putting less wear on our bin lorry.  

Conclusions and Recommendations: 

The Board are invited to consider these outcomes and the following 

recommendations: 

1. Disposal to the EFW is flat lining but work requires to be done to introduce 

a simple and transparent charging mechanism for Commercial Waste: 

 

2. Recycling became less financially viable in 2015-16 in part due to the 

temporary fall in recyclates prices caused by global economic uncertainty. 

These appear to have passed and prices have recovered. One of the main 

incentives for recycling is the avoidance of the tipping charges at the 

Energy from Waste Plant. Now that there is clarity for at least the coming 

financial year we should continue our recycling effort. 

 

3. A resumption of effort into a recycling education programme should yield 

a higher extraction rate in future with a welcome reduction in tonnage 

incinerated.  
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Consultation on Refuse Services 

1. Which number most accurately shows on average 

how full is your bin before it is collected? 

(circle the appropriate response) 

 
 

1.       2.    3.  

 

4. I cannot get the lid down 5. I have additional 

bags that do not fit in 

the bin  

2. We have managed to reduce our tonnage of that 

is incinerated by 15% through promoting recycling. 

Do you recycle? (Circle all the methods you use 

regularly) 

 

a. Yes- at the Southern Recycling Centre   

b. Yes- using the Port St Mary Kerbside 

c. Yes- using the bring bank points    

d. No 
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If you do not recycle what would encourage you to start: 

a. The promise of lower rates  

b. The knowledge that I was reducing the waste I create 

c. Peer pressure from neighbours or family members 

d. Nothing would make me start 

Other: please give details: 

 

2. 7 out of 22 authorities on the island collect bins 

fortnightly. If it saved you on your rates bill 

would you be prepared to have your bin collected 

fortnightly?  

 

Yes    No 

 

3. Any other comments regarding our refuse collection 

service: 

 

 

 

4. (Optional) Please provide the name of the street on 

which you live: 
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Item 5.2 

Quote from Nesbits of £1,499 for another 40 banqueting chairs for the 

Town Hall / West Room identical to the ones we have.  We presently have 

150 chairs. Seating capacity is 150 in the Town Hall plus 40 in the West 

Room. If we have functions in both rooms at the same time we would not 

have enough quality seating. 
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From: Hawley, Andrea <Andrea.Hawley@highways.dot.gov.im> 
Sent: 23 November 2016 09:11 
To: Alastair Hamilton 
Subject: RE: Footpath Works  
  
Good Morning Alastair,  
I will forward your thanks onto the guys. 
  

1.       From a 2013 count there was a total of 19.530 vehicles (June) in 2016 (October) the 
figure was 18,721.  We can therefore determine that the decrease (709 vehicles) in 
October can be put down to seasonal adjustment and the fact that the October counts 
were taken after the entrances to the two housing estates.  Therefore very little 
significant change in vehicle movement over a 3 year period.   

  
The resident who raised the concerns has been informed of the results of the counts, but it is also 
important to note that one of his concerns was the vast increase of larger vehicles using this route, 
however a comparison from the 2013 data to the 2016 counts show no increase in four axle rigid 
vehicles, but does show an increase in bus/2axle rigid vehicles from 1,215 in 2013 to 1,290 in 2016 
an additional 75 vehicles over a week period. 
  
               What I am progressing is the installation of the speed reminder sign, new improved chevron 
sign at Gansey pottery, village entry treatment will be included on my schedule to address. 
  
By all means the data can be shared but please explain to whoever is looking at the data that where 
they see the %speeding column and it shows 51% this does not mean 51% of motorists are driving 
excessively, anyone who is travelling over 30mph is speeding, and this could be that 5% of motorists 
are travelling at 31 mph, 10% doing 32 mph, 15% travelling at 34 mph, and if they need any of the 
data interpreting to speak to yourself or me. 
  

2.      Unfortunately this would not come under my remit, but I will forward onto the 
designers to seek their justification. 

  
Kind regards   

Andrea Hawley  

Traffic Technician & Customer Services Supervisor 
Highway Services, Department of Infrastructure 
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From: Alastair Hamilton [mailto:a.hamilton@portstmary.gov.im]  

Sent: 22 November 2016 15:37 
To: Hawley, Andrea 

Subject: Re: Footpath Works 
  

Hi Andrea, 

  

A big "thank you" to your guys for the work on the footpaths- and pothole in Clifton Road. I 
know it will be appreciated by vulnerable people. 

  

The traffic data that you sent makes interesting  reading. I would be interested to find out 
what your interpretation of it is. From my side: 

1.  I would appreciate a more seasoned interpretation of the Beach Road data before 
planning any works- although I do believe that a village entry scheme at Brewery Bay is 
justified in any case. As you are aware the ratepayer who raised this issue is likely to be 
seeking some progress. Do you regard these results as confidential or can they be shared in 
a public forum?  

2. The Board of the Southern Recycling Centre believe that these results justify their case for 
a stacking lane on the eastbound side of Castletown Road.  The land is all in public 
ownership. Can you advise if you would be willing to progress such a scheme to the design 
stage.  

  

Many thanks, 

  

Alastair Hamilton,  
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Item 6.2 

 
From:  
Sent: 05 December 2016 16:10 
To: Alastair Hamilton 
Subject: Mannin Angling Club  
  
Hi Alastair, 
  
This is the idea of what we are looking at. Pics attached for Mannin Angling Club 
  
Mannin Angling Club is a sea fishing club based in Port St Mary on the Isle of Man. We are 
mainly a boat fishing club, but we are also active off the shore. 
  
We have 60 + registered in the senior section which are made up of a mixture of active and none 
active anglers 
  
We have a growing Kayak fishing section with over 45 active members and we have a large 
junior section and we run regular junior matches between April & September. We are a family 
friendly club and we welcome everyone who loves the sport of fishing to join us. 
  
The Mannin Angling Club has been running fishing festivals in Port St May since 1951 and was 
established quite a few years before that. 
  
Are members range from 4 to 84. The club house would be a place mainly for 
bringing  together the different aspects of the club. 
  
A place for our juniors to use when the weather is not suitable to fish . A place for them to 
come and learn about the environment and safety around water. A place that both our younger 
member and older members to interact.  
  
In 2016 we had 42 juniors aged between 4 & 18 yrs regularly take part and we are growing year 
on year.  
  
We work closely with the RNLI, Coast Guard, Southern Neighborhood Policing , Manx basking 
Shark Watch , The Manx Society for Marine Conservation and have good links with the 3 local 
primary schools. 
  
Mannin Angling Club attracts members from all over the Island with families regularly 
travelling from Douglas , Ramsey , Laxey. 
  
It has been the clubs dream over the last 10 years to try and establish a place that we can call 
home in Port St Mary and in 2017 we would like to try and make that dream a reality.  
  
Details on the building. 
  
BRAND NEW 3 Section 20’ x 24' (6m x 7.2m) Modular Office Building finished in blue externally 
with a full perimeter fascia also in blue. Constructed with a solid steel frame, steel roof & 
floor joists and composite steel PU wall & ceiling panels. This building has 2 doors & 7 UPVC 
tilt & turn double glazed windows with integrated roller shutters. Full heating & electrics & 
grey vinyl flooring. 
  

As per the attached building type & details to include: 
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  2 External Doors & 7 UPVC tilt & turn double glazed windows 
  Doors and windows can be positioned as required 
  6 twin sockets, 3 heaters and CAT2 lighting 
  Vinyl flooring throughout 
  Blue externally (RAL5010) with blue fascia (RAL5010) 
  
                                                 Best always 
  
                                                       Tony 
   
We would be happy to make the club House available from time to time for other groups subject to 

agreement scouts, sea cadets Etc on ad hoc basis 
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Item 6.3 
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Item 6.4 

 

Evening Alastair 
 
I spoke to your office this afternoon and booked the hall for a public meeting 

on Tuesday 24th January 14.00 - 16.00.  The meeting is for a DHSC pilot 
project on integrated health matters (you will be receiving an email about this 

either before Christmas or early in the NY.)  As this is a Public Meeting please 
may we have it for free? 

 
All the best 
J 
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Item 6.5 
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Item 6.6 

From:  
Sent: 22 November 2016 23:02 
To: Port St Mary Commissioners 
Subject: Fw: Bicycle Stand  
  
Dear Alastair, 
  
I know its been a few years but nothing has emerged with regards the bicycle stand. 
  
Photo attached - this is the bicycle stand that was put in - it took 20 months from it being tabled 
(2008), agreed and installed ..then sadly it was removed in 2010/11? 
  
There is talk of a bicycle trail coming to PSM and I said I will follow this email up. I never heard back 
from the then Clerk Mark Cowin - see email below. 
  
Do contact me if you need to discuss. 
  
Regards 
Daxa 
452791  
 

Dear Mark, 
  
Thank you for keeping me informed. Hope you are settling well into your job and all the best. 
  
I will keep the school informed as you keep me informed. 
  
Regards 
  
Daxa 
----- Original Message -----  
From: Mark Cowin  
Sent: Tuesday, April 30, 2013 10:43 AM 
Subject: Bicycle Stand 

 
Dear Mrs Patel 
  
Thank you for your email regarding the above matter which was duly considered at a meeting of the 
Commissioners held on 17 April 2013. 
  
I am directed to inform that discussions are on going with the DoI regarding the provision of a 
bicycle stand at no cost to the ratepayer and investigations are currently being made for an 
appropriate location for same.  
  
Regarding the existing bicycle stand it is proposed to site this in front of the town hall. 
  
Kind regards 
  
Mark Cowin 
Clerk 
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Item 7.1 

Treasury has launched a consultation on the draft Beneficial Ownership Bill 2017 which seeks to give 

effect to the Island’s obligation arising from an Exchange of Notes with the UK to introduce a central 

database of beneficial ownership of the widest possible range of corporate and legal entities incorporated 

in the Isle of Man by 30 June 2017. 

  
This consultation exercise is concerned with the Beneficial Ownership Bill rather than broader 
developments in the beneficial ownership space. 
  

The Treasury would welcome your views on the draft Bill.   
  

An accompanying online feedback form, allowing both general comments and comments specific to each 
clause, has been prepared and can be found on the Government Consultation website. The feedback form 
should be read in conjunction with the consultation document and draft Bill which can also be found online 
and attached to this email.  
  
The closing date for the receipt of comments is 5pm on Monday 16 December 2016.  
 

https://www.gov.im/ConsultationDetail.gov?id=599
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Item 9.1 
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Item 9.2 

Celebration of Christmas 2016  

Donations to Participants  

 

 

 

Decision Sought:  To approve a donation of £50 to each of the following 

Celebration of Christmas participants:  

 

 Ballafesson Brass Band 

 Cabaret Party 

 Scoill Phurt le Moirrey 

 Ballabeg Hand Bell Ringers 

 Mycheilley Choir 

 Manx Bard 

 Murray Cringle/Brian Rae  
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Item 9.3 
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PORT ST MARY COMMISSIONERS 

ORDINARY BOARD MEETING 

14TH DECEMBER 2016 

ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION IN PRIVATE SESSION 

 

1. Minutes for adoption 

2. Matters Arising from the Minute of 23rd November 2016 

3. Health, Safety and Environmental Performance 

4. Housing – 

5. Policy and Resources 

6. Finance 

7. Staffing 

8. Representative Confidential Reports 

9. Private Correspondence 

10. Any other business of an urgent nature (by permission of the Chairman) 

 

 


